Center for American Progress

# 4 Ideas That Could Begin to Reform the Criminal Justice System and Improve Police-Community Relations

By Michele Jawando and Chelsea Parsons December 18, 2014

From the shooting death of unarmed teenager Michael Brown, to the heavily militarized police response, to the protests in the wake of Brown's death, to the failure of the grand jury to indict Officer Darren Wilson for his role in the shooting, the events in Ferguson, Missouri, have turned up the heat on a long simmering debate over the persistent inequalities in our criminal justice system. Other recent events have made the urgent need to act even more clear: In Staten Island, New York, a grand jury decided not to indict New York Police Officer Daniel Pantaleo for causing the death of another unarmed black man, Eric Garner, even though the officer's actions were caught on tape. Days earlier, a police officer shot and killed Tamir Rice, a 12-year-old in Cleveland, Ohio, while he played with a toy gun.

At the center of this debate has been a conversation about inequities in the basic functioning of the criminal justice system—including police practices, the use of force and aggressive policing, arrest and prosecution policies, the severity of criminal sentences, and the disparate impact many of these policies have on communities of color. Little wonder there is a deep-seated sentiment within communities of color that the criminal justice system is inherently rigged against them and that the institutions supposedly designed to protect them are failing them, or even worse, targeting them. Moreover, the gap between black and white views on law enforcement, the criminal justice system, and race relations in this country only seems to be growing.<sup>1</sup> This ever-widening gulf further complicates our attempts to understand exactly what is at issue in cases such as the deaths of Brown and Garner, the failure of the grand juries in those cases to indict the officers responsible, and the opportunity to think through ideas and options for concrete solutions to address the underlying problems.

While reflection is important after moments such as this, we are now tasked with the obligation of figuring out how to move forward, learn from these incidents, and turn a moment of anger and frustration into an opportunity to make positive change in our criminal justice system. Much of this work is already underway. Following the unrest in Ferguson, President Barack Obama announced a three-year, \$263 million package to increase police officers' use of body-worn cameras and expand local law-enforcement

training.<sup>2</sup> The president is preparing to issue an executive order calling for additional oversight of various federal programs that provide military surplus equipment to local law-enforcement agencies and for the establishment of a presidential taskforce examining crime reduction and efforts to build public trust.<sup>3</sup> Additionally, U.S. Attorney General Eric Holder announced the release of updated Department of Justice, or DOJ, guidance, for federal law-enforcement agencies that will create rigorous new standards and robust safeguards that seek to end racial profiling by federal law enforcement.<sup>4</sup> Another promising development from the Obama administration includes the DOJ announcement that it "has enlisted a team of criminal justice researchers to study racial bias in law enforcement in five American cities and recommend strategies to address the problem."<sup>5</sup> These data will not only help inform smart and more effective policing models, but they will also help to close some of the looming racial divides by identifying prejudiced behavior and developing processes to address bias in all aspects of policing.

These are excellent steps, but they are not a panacea. More must be done to implement new innovations in policing and other aspects of the justice system that will improve police accountability and reduce the degree to which the harshest aspects of criminal justice fall disproportionately on communities of color. The United States needs to embrace a smarter approach to criminal justice that recognizes that the propensity to focus on race is not the answer to create safe communities. The failure to ensure that our judicial and legal systems treat all Americans equally has divided too many of our communities. We must give voice to the legitimate and widespread concerns about trust in the criminal justice process. As Americans, we have a responsibility to build inclusive communities where families thrive and where compassion, not fear, is the core value.

This issue brief offers four ideas to reform the criminal justice system, including improved police training; data collection and accountability; repairing the fractured relationship between police and community; and, in instances where lives are taken, the promise of a diligent, independent, and thorough investigation and prosecution, when appropriate. This is certainly not intended as a final assessment of what needs to be done to reform policing and the criminal justice system in the United States, but rather as an opening salvo in an ongoing conversation about crime and justice in this country.

### Increase the use of special prosecutors in police misconduct investigations

In recent weeks, the role of the prosecutor and the grand jury system has come under intense scrutiny.<sup>6</sup> The failure of grand juries to indict either Officer Darren Wilson for his role in Brown's death or Staten Island Officer Daniel Pantaleo for his role in Garner's death have raised significant questions about the ability of local prosecutors to remain impartial in cases involving local law enforcement in the same jurisdiction. Prosecutors rely on local police officers to make arrests, investigate cases, interrogate suspects, and testify at trial. Police officers, in turn, rely on prosecutors to convert their arrests into convictions and assist with investigations. The prosecutor's office is charged with responsibility for prosecutions in its jurisdiction. However, in most instances of fatalities involving officers, "prosecutors generally use special grand juries ... to investigate and gather evidence before determining if an arrest and indictment are warranted." <sup>7</sup> In cases involving alleged police misconduct, questions about prosecutors' sympathies for the defendant—sympathies that may prevent the prosecutor from being an effective advocate for the state—provide an opportunity to consider alternatives to address perceived conflicts of interests.

The Cato Institute's "National Police Misconduct Reporting Project" shows 4,861 unique reports of misconduct in 2010, including 127 fatalities associated with excessive force.<sup>8</sup> Additionally, according to the Bureau of Justice Statistics, 70 percent of black people who have experienced the use of police force against them feel that the force was excessive.<sup>9</sup> Black people are three to five times more likely than whites to believe that police misconduct frequently occurs in their city, and black Americans are three times more likely to say that it occurs very often in their neighborhood.<sup>10</sup> As discussed below, no precise figures exist for the number of people killed by the police in the United States, but police departments each year voluntarily report about 420 "justifiable police homicides" to the Federal Bureau of Investigation.<sup>11</sup> Rarely do deaths involving police lead to murder or manslaughter charges.<sup>12</sup> Philip Stinson, a criminologist at Bowling Green State University, has found that between 2005 and 2011, 41 officers were charged with murder or manslaughter for on-duty shootings, but police departments reported 2,600 justifiable homicides to the FBI.<sup>13</sup>

The perception, real or perceived, is that local prosecutors have far too great of an interest to protect and justify the actions of local law enforcement. The perceived bias in the system has led to the erosion of trust that is needed to build public safety between law enforcement and local communities, suggesting that viable alternatives should be considered.

Some states have established permanent special prosecutors' offices. Maryland handles a variety of cases, from violations of election law to police misconduct, through an independent special prosecutor.<sup>14</sup> In 1972, the state of New York created a special prosecutor's office to explore police corruption in New York City.<sup>15</sup> According to the *New York Law Journal*, the special prosecutor's office in New York "established a remarkable track record in fairly, objectively and successfully investigating and prosecuting police officers and others in the criminal justice system suspected of criminality."<sup>16</sup> In 1990, the office was disbanded, but recently, there have been calls to reinstate the office to investigate and potentially prosecute alleged police brutality cases that result in the death of an unarmed subject.<sup>17</sup>

There are several approaches employed in states across the country that could serve as a model for reform. States could provide state attorney generals additional prosecutorial authority over fatalities involving police<sup>18</sup> and create permanent "special prosecutors" that are housed within the state office of the attorney general to provide a level of insulation from local law enforcement. As suggested by Joshua Deahl, an appellate attorney with the District of Columbia' Public Defender Service, the special prosecutor's responsibilities could "be limited to the oversight, investigation and prosecution of police or public official misconduct, keeping them independent from other policing functions."<sup>19</sup> Alternatively, states such as Wisconsin have "officer-involved-death" statutes. In Wisconsin, this requires that at least two independent investigators examine cases.<sup>20</sup>

Finally, automatic referral outside the jurisdiction in fatal cases involving police is a possibility. In that instance, a prosecutor from outside the jurisdiction in question would lead the investigation. The requirement of an independent, outside party could address perceived conflict of interest issues with local officials. Whether by state statute requiring an out-of-jurisdiction investigator or state executive action automatically assigning fatalities cases involving police to attorney generals or special prosecutors, all states should adopt practices to ensure that all investigations of homicides involving police are conducted by a neutral prosecutor other than the office that typically works with the police department that is the subject of the investigation.

## 2. Enhance the collection of data on fatalities involving police

In the immediate aftermath of the deaths of Brown and Garner, many commentators, community members, and policymakers around the country asked what should be relatively easy questions to answer: How often do police officers kill unarmed individuals? Are the deaths of Brown and Garner isolated incidents or examples of a larger trend of inappropriate use of force by police officers in communities around the country, and are communities of color disproportionately affected?

Unfortunately, these are not easy questions to answer. As a number of reporters discovered over the past few months, there are significant gaps in the collection and analysis of data related to fatalities involving officers; these gaps make it very difficult to assess the scope of the problem either nationwide or in individual states and localities.<sup>21</sup> The primary source for data about homicides in the United States is the FBI's Uniform Crime Reporting, or UCR, program, through which federal, state, and local police agencies voluntarily report information about certain designated crimes, including homicides.<sup>22</sup> Police agencies are asked to submit more detailed information about homicides, including demographic information about the victim and offender, the type of weapon used, the relationship between the perpetrator and offender, and some limited information about the circumstances of the killing, such as whether the homicide occurred during the commission or attempted commission of a felony.<sup>23</sup> As part of this Supplementary Homicide Report, the FBI also collects information about deaths of individuals deemed "justified," which includes two categories of homicides: felons killed by law-enforcement officers in the line of duty and felons killed by private individuals during the commission of a felony.<sup>24</sup>

There are a number of problems with these data. First, police departments' reporting of homicide data to the UCR program is voluntary. And because police departments are not required to submit these data, many choose not to. For example, Florida does not provide any data to the UCR program,<sup>25</sup> and other states submit these data in a piecemeal and incomplete fashion.<sup>26</sup> So while FBI data tell us that between 2009 and 2013, law-enforcement officers killed 2,102 felons nationwide in the line of duty and used firearms in 99 percent of these cases,<sup>27</sup> this is likely a very incomplete total count of fatalities involving police. Indeed, a comparison with another source of homicide datathe Centers for Disease Control, which compiles information on deaths based on death certificates<sup>28</sup>—demonstrates the limitations of the FBI data. For 2012, the FBI reports 426 justifiable homicides nationwide;<sup>29</sup> the CDC reports 550 such fatalities.<sup>30</sup> Although these two sources use slightly different definitions,<sup>31</sup> the disparity between the two numbers helps demonstrate the scope of the data gap. Additionally, the FBI only counts homicides by police officers that are deemed justified, so deaths by officers that do not fall into that category—such as shootings in which an officer is determined to have acted criminally—will not be included in the FBI count.<sup>32</sup> Second, the data that local police agencies voluntarily provided to the FBI about officer-involved fatalities include limited information about the context and circumstances of those incidents and what immediately precipitated the fatal event, including whether the victim was armed.<sup>33</sup>

But even with this incomplete data set, there is evidence of a racial disparity in instances of police shootings of civilians. An analysis of FBI Supplementary Homicide data conducted by the independent, nonprofit news service ProPublica found that from 2010 to 2012, police killed young black men at much higher rates than their white peers: 31.17 per million for black males between the ages of 15 and 19 versus 1.47 per million for white males in the same age group.<sup>34</sup> This analysis found that young black men in this age group were 21 times more likely to be shot by police than young white men.<sup>35</sup> Reporters from Vox, a news website, obtained more detailed information from the FBI about each of the justifiable homicides reported in 2012 and found that a disproportionate number of reported felons who were killed by police were black.<sup>36</sup>

In order to develop smart laws and policies to address law enforcement's inappropriate and illegal use of force, we need to understand the scope and nature of the problem. The federal government must improve data collection and require state and local law enforcement to provide detailed information about deaths caused by police officers. On December 11, 2014, Congress passed the Death in Custody Reporting Act of 2013, a bill that would mandate such reporting by states and would give the U.S. attorney general the discretion to reduce federal law-enforcement funding to states that fail to comply by as much as 10 percent.<sup>37</sup> This legislation would require states to submit demographic information about the victim, details about the time and location of the death, the law-enforcement agency involved, and "a brief description of the circumstances surrounding the death."<sup>38</sup> The attorney general would then be required to conduct a study of this information in order to "determine means by which such information can be used to reduce the number of such deaths."<sup>39</sup>

This legislation would be a significant step forward in addressing the current data gap on fatalities involving police, and President Obama should sign it into law as soon as possible. However, in order for this legislation to have the maximum beneficial impact, the administration must implement detailed regulations outlining exactly what kind of information about each of these incidents are required to be reported under the catch-all language in the legislation to ensure that states are reporting crucial information— including whether the victim was armed, whether the officer or officers involved had any relevant disciplinary history related to the use of force, and other key details regarding events precipitating the fatal event. Additionally, the regulations should provide that, absent "extraordinary circumstances," the attorney general will exercise the discretion to impose the 10 percent funding penalty on states that fail to comply by the second year that the law is in effect.

The next Congress should also act to expand the reporting mandate on states to include full participation in the FBI Supplementary Homicide Report to provide details on all homicides in a jurisdiction, not just those involving police. This information would provide a crucial baseline for understanding homicides in the states and help inform law-enforcement practices going forward. In particular, states should be required to provide information about homicides in which individuals invoke "stand-your-ground" defenses, another area in which there is an extreme paucity of reliable data.<sup>40</sup>

# 3. Implement implicit bias training for all federal law-enforcement officers and state and local police involved in federal task forces

"Black Lives Matter" is one of the most evocative statements being chanted from protesters participating in demonstrations in the wake of the recent killings of Michael Brown, Eric Garner, and Tamir Rice. The statement itself has become a point of contention,<sup>41</sup> but the statement speaks to perhaps the most important and most difficult issue that has arisen out of the recent protests: the subtle and stark differences that make up white and black experiences in America. While these divisions are often felt writ large by communities of color, the disparities seem to be particularly acute between white and black individuals, and the data seem to support these perceptions. The discrepancies in outcomes with similar circumstances between races can be interpreted through the lens of implicit bias. Researchers who seek to measure implicit biases often point to psychological and neurological factors inherent in unconscious racial associations. This has shown, as one researcher recently noted, "that hidden biases operating largely under the scope of human consciousness influence the way that we see and treat others, even when we are determined to be fair and objective."42 Findings show that implicit bias can be contradictory to an individual's stated beliefs.<sup>43</sup> The presence of implicit bias has been used to explain disparities among races in both access to and quality of health care, treatment in the criminal justice system, and housing.

For instance, despite reporting very little explicit bias, approximately two-thirds of the nation's health clinicians were found to harbor a statistically significant implicit bias against blacks and Latinos.<sup>44</sup> Additionally, unconscious views about race help explain the disproportionate arrest and incarceration of African Americans for drug offenses. Research shows that although whites engage in drug offenses at rates higher than blacks do, blacks are almost four times more likely to be arrested for these offenses compared to whites.<sup>45</sup> The data also reveal that black men were sent to prison on drug charges at 11.8 times the rate of white men, and black women are sent to prison on drug charges at 4.8 times the rate of white women.<sup>46</sup>

Likewise, the realm of housing shows a striking racially based implicit bias when African Americans look to rent or buy housing. When renting, blacks were told about the availability of 11.4 percent fewer units as compared to whites and shown 4.2 percent fewer units. When it came to home buying, blacks were also told about 17 percent fewer homes than whites and shown 17.7 percent fewer homes.<sup>47</sup>

According to David R. Williams, a Harvard sociologist, the "frightening point" is that because implicit bias is "an automatic and unconscious process, people who engage in this unthinking discrimination are not aware of the fact that they do it."<sup>48</sup> A 2012 study found that officers were quicker to shoot an armed black person and slower to refrain from shooting an unarmed black person than they were with members of any other racial group.<sup>49</sup> Similar results were found in a study of the Denver, Colorado, police

department. When asked to press a button labeled "shoot" or "don't shoot," Denver police officers were "uniformly faster to shoot an armed black target, relative to an armed white target, and uniformly faster to press the 'Don't shoot' button for an unarmed white target, relative to an unarmed black target."<sup>50</sup>

If these are indeed unconscious reactions, what can actually be done about implicit bias, especially in policing? There are promising policies available that may mitigate the effects of bias.<sup>51</sup> A key element is training.<sup>52</sup> Training recommendations do not reduce bias; rather, they raise consciousness about them. Research has suggested that by making one aware of unconscious biases, these malleable biases may be reduced.<sup>53</sup> The federal government should require training on implicit bias in police academies and ongoing state and local departmental training as a condition of federal grants. Law-enforcement recruits should be challenged to identify key police decisions and scenarios that are at greatest risk of manifesting bias—such as traffic stops, consent searches, reasonable suspicion to frisk, and other procedures—and then reflect on the potential impact of implicit bias on their perceptions and behaviors in those scenarios.<sup>54</sup> Furthermore, seasoned officers should be similarly challenged at in-service and other training venues.

In addition, police departments should be encouraged to take steps to increase diversity among law-enforcement professionals. The federal government should condition receipt of certain grant funding by state and local law-enforcement agencies—perhaps funding for surplus military equipment—on the implementation of hiring and retention policies designed to increase diversity in police departments. Ideally, the composition of personnel should reflect the diversity of the community that is serves.<sup>55</sup> Finally, law-enforcement agencies need to eschew colorblindness and acknowledge real group and individual differences, such as through ongoing diversity and multiculturalism training.<sup>56</sup> Research suggests that a colorblind ideology generates greater amounts of implicit bias than a multicultural perspective does.<sup>57</sup>

# 4. Increase the federal government's oversight of police conduct

The day-to-day operations of police departments across the country are largely handled at the state and local level. The federal government does have a role in local policing, primarily through the provision of federal funding for law enforcement for a variety of programs such as crime deterrence initiatives, hiring of officers, purchasing equipment, training, and creation of cross-jurisdiction task forces.<sup>58</sup> A Brennan Center for Justice analysis found that at least \$3.8 billion is given to state and local governments each year in federal criminal justice grants.<sup>59</sup> The federal government also becomes involved when a complaint is made to the Department of Justice Office of Civil Rights about issues relating to police officer conduct. The complaints regard either an individual incident in which an officer allegedly violated the civil rights of a community member or an incident in which an entire police department has engaged in a "pattern or practice" of violating the civil rights of the community.<sup>60</sup> In those cases, the DOJ conducts extensive investigations and, upon finding violations of civil rights, commences or threatens litigation against the offending jurisdictions, which often results in consent decrees that reform police practices in the jurisdiction.<sup>61</sup>

However, the DOJ engages in relatively little proactive activity to shape police practices on the ground in communities across the country. While the DOJ may enter into a detailed consent decree with a particular jurisdiction that outlines specific policies and practices that officers must implemented on the ground, it does not offer this guidance on a broader basis to law-enforcement agencies across the country. The DOJ should take a more proactive role in providing guidance to local police agencies about best practices—for issues such as use of force, racially discriminatory practices, or officer accountability—before police department practices deteriorate to the point of systematically violating the civil rights of members of the community. While the DOJ has issued some general guidance for police departments over the years, there are certainly lessons learned from pattern and practices that have arisen from those investigations—that could and should be shared with law enforcement across the country. In recent months, the DOJ has done more of this by issuing guidance to law enforcement on maintaining order during protests<sup>62</sup> and the appropriate circumstances under which federal officers may consider a person's race or ethnicity.<sup>63</sup>

The DOJ should take a more active approach in setting expectations for police conduct nationwide and ensure compliance with those standards by conditioning participation in federal task forces on the adoption of certain standards, policies, and training and through penalties in federal funding.<sup>64</sup> The Brennan Center recently released a report offering an innovative new approach for rethinking federal funding for law enforcement called "Success-Oriented Funding" that would better connect provision of federal funding with achievement of clearly-established goals.<sup>65</sup> The federal government has an obligation to ensure that police officers in communities around the country are not violating the civil rights of the people they are charged to serve and protect and should be more proactive in ensuring that police agencies are properly training and supervising their officers before individual misconduct rises to the level of systemic violations of civil rights.

### Conclusion

These four recommendations, along with President Obama's recent actions, are among a set of reforms that are needed to address injustice and inequalities in the criminal justice system, particularly with respect to police misconduct. The challenges that the criminal justice system face, however, do not operate in a vacuum; but rather, they reflect broader challenges in our culture and in our democracy. Ferguson, Missouri—where even though "two in three Ferguson residents are black, the city government is almost entirely white"<sup>66</sup>—underscores the lack of representation of people of color and raises significant concerns over a lack of reflective representation in our democracy.

One new challenge in ensuring full civic participation of people of color is an increasing trend in laws and practices that restrict voter access. In 2013, the U.S. Supreme Court's *Shelby County v. Holder* ruling weakened the landmark Voting Rights Act of 1965.<sup>67</sup> November 4, 2014, marked the first Election Day in 50 years in which voters went to the polls without many important protections. As a result, many states imposed suppressive new voting laws that make it harder for eligible voters to cast their ballots.<sup>68</sup> Unsurprisingly, the 2014 election had the worst voter turnout in 72 years.<sup>69</sup> Suppressive voter laws also affect the composition of local grand juries. In many states, the list generated for juror selection uses the names of registered voters.<sup>70</sup> State laws that make it harder to register to vote—by limiting same-day registration, imposing stringent voter ID laws, and eliminating the so-called "golden week"<sup>71</sup> when voters can register and immediately cast ballots—deleteriously prevent potential jurors from appearing on juror lists. This dilutes the pool of potential grand juries in Ferguson and Staten Island underscores this lack of reflectiveness.<sup>72</sup>

The current lack of political representation for communities of color undermines trust in government, disadvantages depressed communities, and creates the context for racial tension. This threatens our democracy. Racial and ethnic diversity in elected office can result in positive policy changes for all Americans. Instead of crafting more barriers to representation and excluding communities from the juror's box, we should actively seek to promote opportunities for participation in civic life. Instead of denying the right to vote, we should strive to engage all citizens in our democracy. Addressing efforts to curtail the right to vote and to limit participation in the democratic process are crucial to promoting the kinds of robust democratic institutions and rebuilding the public's confidence in those institutions to both reform and build confidence in policing and prosecution. Poverty, lack of representation, and perceived bias of local law enforcement combine to create a combustible situation that presents significant challenges to communities across the country. We should make every effort to address these challenges and strive to make a more inclusive, fair, and just America.

*Michele Jawando is the Vice President of Legal Progress at the Center for American Progress. Chelsea Parsons is the Director of Crime and Firearms Policy at the Center.* 

#### Endnotes

- Michael Wines, "Reaction to Ferguson Decision Shows Racial Divide Remains Over Views of Justice," *The New York Times*, November 25, 2014, available at http://www.nytimes. com/2014/11/26/us/after-ferguson-announcement-a-racialdivide-remains-over-views-of-justice.html.
- 2 Zeke J. Miller, "Obama to Order More Oversight of Military Surplus Going to Local Police," *Time*, December 1, 2014, available at http://time.com/3611895/barack-obamaferguson-executive-order/.
- 3 Roger Runningen and Mike Dorning, "Obama Answers Ferguson Unrest With Meetings, Request for Aid," Bloomberg, December 2, 2014, available at http://mobile. bloomberg.com/news/2014-12-01/obama-sets-cabinetcivil-rights-meetings-on-ferguson-tensions.html.
- 4 U.S. Justice Department, Guidance For Federal Law Enforcement Agencies Regarding The Use Of Race, Ethnicity, Gender, National Origin, Religion, Sexual Orientation, Or Gender Identity (2014), available at http://www.justice.gov/ sites/default/files/ag/pages/attachments/2014/12/08/ use-of-race-policy.pdf.
- 5 Associated Press, "Eric Holder: US Justice Department to launch study of racial bias among police," *The Guardian*, September 16, 2014, available at http://www.theguardian. com/world/2014/sep/16/eric-holder-justice-departmentracial-bias-study-police.
- 6 Joshua Deahl, "Police Killings Call for New Kind of Prosecutor," Bloomberg View, December 4, 2014, available at http://www.bloombergview.com/articles/2014-12-04/ police-killings-call-for-new-kind-of-prosecutor.
- 7 James C. McKinley Jr. and Al Baker, "Grand Jury System, With Exceptions, Favors the Police in Fatalities," *The New York Times*, December 7, 2014, available at http://www.nytimes. com/2014/12/08/nyregion/grand-juries-seldom-chargepolice-officers-in-fatal-actions.html.
- 8 David Packman, "Cato Institute's National Police Misconduct Reporting Project: 2010 Annual Report" (Washington: CATO Institute, 2010), available at http://www.policemisconduct. net/statistics/2010-annual-report/.
- 9 Christine Eith and Matthew R. Durose, "Contact between Police and the Public, 2008" (Washington: U.S. Department of Justice, 2011), p. 13, Table 19, available at http://www.bjs. gov/content/pub/pdf/cpp08.pdf.
- 10 Ronald Weitzer and Steven A. Tuch, "Race and Perceptions of Police Misconduct," Social Problems 51 (3) (2004): 305–325, available at http://web.missouri.edu/~jlfm89/Race%20 Perceptions%2006%20Police%20Misconduct.pdf.
- 11 Federal Bureau of Investigation, "Crime in the United States 2013: Expanded Homicide Data Table 14," available at http:// www.fbi.gov/about-us/cjis/ucr/crime-in-the-us/2013/ crime-in-the-u.s.2013/offenses-known-to-law-enforcement/ expanded-homicide/expanded\_homicide\_data\_table\_14\_ justifiable\_homicide\_by\_weapon\_law\_enforcement\_2009-2013.xls (last accessed December 2014); McKinley Jr. and Baker, "Grand Jury System, With Exceptions, Favors the Police in Fatalities."
- 12 McKinley Jr. and Baker, "Grand Jury System, With Exceptions, Favors the Police in Fatalities."
- 13 Philip M. Stinson, "Police Crime Involving Firearms," Police Integrity Lost: A Study of Law Enforcement Officers Arrested, August 20, 2014, available at https://blogs.bgsu.edu/ pilproject/2014/08/20/police-crime-involving-firearms/.
- 14 Erin Cox and Ian Duncan, "Gansler proposes eliminating state prosecutor office," Baltimore Sun, April 15, 2014, available at http://articles.baltimoresun.com/2014-04-15/ news/bs-md-gansler-state-prosecutor-20140415\_1\_stateprosecutor-special-prosecutor-gansler.
- 15 Jennifer Peltz, "Chokehold case stirs debate on special prosecutors," Associated Press, December 8, 2014, available at http://bigstory.ap.org/article/749151768f4047fab4ddef0 dd75e0885/chokehold-case-stirs-debate-special-prosecutors.

- 16 Michael Shapiro, "Brown, Garner cases should have had special prosecutors," *New York Law Journal*, December 5, 2014, available at http://www.newyorklawjournal.com/ id=1202678131655/Brown-Garner-Cases-Should-Have-Had-Special-Prosecutors#ixzz3LJyz68Kk.
- 17 Peltz, "Chokehold case stirs debate on special prosecutors."
- 18 For example, New York Attorney General Eric Schneiderman requested that Gov. Andrew Cuomo (D) grant him the temporary authority to investigate killings by the police. Jesse McKinley and J. David Goodman, "New York Attorney General Seeks Powers to Investigate Killings by the Police," *The New York Times*, December 8, 2014, available at http:// www.nytimes.com/2014/12/09/nyregion/new-york-attorneygeneral-seeks-powers-to-investigate-killings-by-the-police. httpl:/\_r=0.
- 19 Deahl, "Police Killings Call for New Kind of Prosecutor."
- 20 Delores Jones-Brown, "Special Prosecutors Are Useful, but Not a Guarantee Against Prejudice," The New York Times, December 5, 2014, available at http://www.nytimes.com/ roomfordebate/2014/12/04/do-cases-like-eric-garnersrequire-a-special-prosecutor/special-prosecutors-areuseful-but-not-a-guarantee-against-prejudice.
- 21 Reuben Fischer-Baum, "Nobody Knows How Many Americans the Police Kill Each Year," FiveThirtyEight, August 19, 2014, available at http://fivethirtyeight.com/features/ how-many-americans-the-police-kill-each-year/; Dara Lind, "What we know about who police kill in America," Vox, August 21, 2014, available at http://www.vox.com/2014/8/ 21/6051043/how-many-people-killed-police-statisticshomicide-official-black; Rani Molla, "Why the Data on Justifiable Homicide Just Won't Do," *The Wall Street Journal*, September 2, 2014, available at http://blogs.wsj.com/ numbers/why-the-data-on-justifiable-homicide-just-wontdo-1725/; Ryan Gabrielson, Ryann Grochowski Jones, and Eric Sagara, "Deadly Force, in Black and White," ProPublica, October 10, 2014, available at http://www.propublica.org/ article/deadly-force-in-black-and-white; Kevin Johnson, "Police killings highest in two decades," *USA Today*, November 11, 2014, available at http://www.usatoday.com/story/news/ nation/2014/11/10/ice-killings-hundreds/18818663/.
- 22 Federal Bureau of Investigation, "Crime in the United States 2013: About UCR," available at http://www.fbi.gov/about-us/ cjis/ucr/crime-in-the-u.s/2013/crime-in-the-u.s.-2013/ about-ucr (last accessed December 2014).
- 23 Federal Bureau of Investigation, "Crime in the United States 2013: Expanded Homicide Data," available at http://www.fbi. gov/about-us/cjis/ucr/crime-in-the-u.s/2013/crime-in-theu.s.-2013/offenses-known-to-law-enforcement/expandedhomicide/expandhomicidemain\_final (last accessed December 2014).

24 Ibid.

- 25 Easy Access to the FBI's Supplementary Homicide Reports: 1980–2012, "Methods," available at http://ojjdp.gov/ojstatbb/ ezashr/asp/methods.asp (last accessed December 2014).
- 26 For example, a Wall Street Journal review found that while New York does provide some data to the UCR Program, it does not submit information about justifiable homicides. Molla, "Why the Data on Justifiable Homicide Just Won't Do."
- 27 Federal Bureau of Investigation, "Crime in the United States 2013: Expanded Homicide Data Table 14."
- 28 Centers for Disease Control, "7.0 WISQARS Fatal FAQs," available at http://www.cdc.gov/ncipc/wisqars/fatal/help/ faq.htm#Where (last accessed December 2014).
- 29 Federal Bureau of Investigation, "Crime in the United States 2013: Justifiable Homicide Data Table 14."
- 30 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Fatal Injury Reports," available at http://www.cdc.gov/injury/wisqars/ fatal\_injury\_reports.html (last accessed December 2014).

- 31 The FBI defines "justifiable homicide" by a police officer to be "the killing of a felon by a peace officer in the line of duty." Federal Bureau of Investigation, "Crime in the United States 2013: Expanded Homicide Data." The CDC has a broader definition of police-involved injuries and homicides and defines "legal intervention" incidents to mean "injuries inflicted by the police or other law-enforcing agents, including military on duty, in the course of arresting or attempting to arrest lawbreakers, suppressing disturbances, maintaining order, and other legal actions." Centers for Disease Control, "5.0 Definitions for WISQARS Fatal," available at http://www.cdc.gov/ncipc/wisqars/fatal/help/ definitions.htm (last accessed December 2014).
- 32 For a detailed analysis of the weaknesses in the Supplementary Homicide Report regarding police killings, see Fischer-Baum, "Nobody Knows How Many Americans the Police Kill Each Year."
- 33 Federal Bureau of Investigation, "Supplementary Homicide Report," available at http://www.fbi.gov/about-us/cjis/ucr/ nibrs/addendum-for-submitting-cargo-theft-data/shr (last accessed December 2014); Federal Bureau of Investigation, National Incident-Based Reporting System (NIBRS) Technical Specification (U.S. Department of Justice, 2014), p. 62, available at http://www.fbi.gov/about-us/cjis/ucr/nibrs\_ technical\_specification\_version\_1.0\_final\_04-16-2012.pdf.
- 34 Gabrielson, Jones, and Sagara, "Deadly Force, in Black and White."
- 35 Ibid.
- 36 Lind, "What we know about who police kill in America."
- 37 Death in Custody Reporting Act, H. Rept 113–285, 113 Cong. 2 sess. (Government Printing Office, 2014), available at available at https://www.congress.gov/113/bills/hr1447/ BILLS-113hr1447rs.pdf.
- 38 Ibid.
- 39 Ibid.
- 40 American Bar Association National Task Force on Stand Your Ground Laws, "Preliminary Report and Recommendations" (2014), available at http://www.abajournal.com/files/ GunReport.pdf; Kris Hundley, Susan Taylor Martin, and Connie Humburg, "Florida'stand your ground' law yields some shocking outcomes depending on how law is applied," *Tampa Bay Times*, June 1, 2012, available at http:// www.tampabay.com/news/publicsafety/crime/ florida-stand-your-ground-law-yields-some-shockingoutcomes-depending-on/1233133.
- 41 Julia Craven, "Please Stop Telling Me That All Lives Matter," The Huffington Post, November 25, 2014, available at http:// www.huffingtonpost.com/julia-craven/please-stop-tellingme-th\_b\_6223072.html.
- 42 Cheryl Staats, "State Of The Science: Implicit Bias Review" (Columbus, OH: Kirwan Institute, 2014), available at http:// kirwaninstitute.osu.edu/wp-content/ uploads/2014/03/2014-implicit-bias.pdf.
- 43 Anthony G. Greenwald, and Brian A. Nosek, "Attitudinal dissociation: What does it mean?" In Richard E. Petty, Russell H. Fazio, and Pablo Briñol, eds., Attitudes: Insights from the New Implicit Measures (New York: Taylor and Francis, 2009): 65–82.
- 44 I.V. Blair, J.F. Steiner, and E.P. Havranek, "Unconscious (implicit) bias and health disparities: where do we go from here?" *The Permanente Journal* 15 (2) (2011): 71–78, available at http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/21841929.
- 45 Jamie Fellner, "Race, Drugs, and Law Enforcement in the United States," Stanford Law and Policy Review 257 (289) (2009), available at http://www.nlg-npap.org/reports/ race-drugs-and-law-enforcement-united-states.
- 46 Jamie Fellner, "Race and Drugs," The Oxford Handbook of Ethnicity, Crime, and Immigration (2013): 194, available at http://www.oxfordhandbooks.com/view/10.1093/oxfordhb/ 9780199859016.001.0001/oxfordhb-9780199859016.

- 47 Margery Austin Turner and others, "Housing Discrimination Against Racial and Ethnic Minorities 2012" (Washington: U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, 2013), available at http://www.huduser.org/portal/publications/ fairhsg/hsg\_discrimination\_2012.html.
- 48 I Wilkerson, "No, You're Not Imagining It," Essence 44 (2013): 132–137. This is cited in Staats, "State Of The Science: Implicit Bias Review."
- 49 M.S. Sadler and others, "The World Is Not Black and White: Racial Bias in the Decision to Shoot in a Multiethnic Context," Journal of Social Issues 68 (2012): 286–313. Cited in Joshua Dubois, "Beyond Dialogue: What we can do about race and the police," National Journal, September 6, 2014, available at http://www.nationaljournal.com/magazine/ beyond-dialogue-what-we-can-do-about-race-and-thepolice-20140905.
- 50 Joshua Correll and Tracie Keesee, "Racial Bias in the Decision to Shoot?" The Police Chief, May 2009, available at http:// www.policechiefmagazine.org/magazine/index. cfm?fuseaction=display.
- 51 For example, the Las Vegas Police Department, or LVPD, was notorious for use of force and for officer-involved shootings, particularly of black men. From 1990 through 2011, the department ranked third behind Houston and Chicago in the number of officer-involved shootings per capita, with one-third of them involving black suspects. LVPD implemented a number of measures, including a new strategy called "no hands on." Whenever possible, the police officer pursuing a suspect cannot be the same officer to apprehend a suspect or use force. According to the National Journal, "This creative change in policy appears to have contributed to a significant reduction in use of-force reports." See Dubois, "Beyond Dialogue."
- 52 Seth Stoughton has written persuasively about how police training contributes to avoidable deaths, noting that a common mantra in police training is, "Better to be judged by twelve than carried by six" Seth Stoughton, "How Police Training Contributes to Avoidable Deaths," *The Atlantic*, December 12, 2014, available at http://www.theatlantic.com/ national/archive/2014/12/police-gun-shooting-trainingferguson/383681/?single\_page=true.
- 53 Adapted from Lorie A. Fridell, "Racially Biased Policing: The Law Enforcement Response to Implicit Black-Crime Association," In Michal Lynch, E. Britt Patterson, and Kristina K. Childs, eds., Racial Divide: Racial and Ethnic Bias in the Criminal Justice System (New York: Criminal Justice Press, 2008): 39–59, available at http://fairandimpartialpolicing. com/docs/pob7.pdf.
- 54 Ibid.

- 56 Staats, "State Of The Science: Implicit Bias Review."
- 57 Jennifer A. Richeson and Richard J. Nussbaum, "The impact of multiculturalism versus color-blindness on racial bias," *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology* 40 (3) (2004): 417–423.
- 58 Bureau of Justice Assistance, Grant Activity Report: Justice Assistance Grant (JAG) Program April 2012-March 2013 (U.S. Department of Justice, 2013), available at https://www.bja. gov/Publications/JAG\_LE\_Grant\_Activity\_03-13.pdf.
- 59 Nicole Fortier and Inimai Chettiar, "Success-Oriented Funding: Reforming Federal Criminal Justice Grants" (New York: Brennan Center for Justice, 2014), p.3, available at http://www.brennancenter.org/sites/default/files/ publications/SuccessOrientedFunding\_ReformingFederal-CriminalJusticeGrants.pdf.
- 60 U.S. Department of Justice, Civil Rights Division, "Conduct of Law Enforcement Agencies," available at http://www.justice. gov/crt/about/spl/police.php (last accessed December 2014).

12 Center for American Progress | 4 Ideas That Could Begin to Reform the Criminal Justice System and Improve Police-Community Relations

<sup>55</sup> Ibid.

- 61 For example, in 2011, the DOJ conducted an investigation of the Seattle Police Department and found that the department had "engaged in a pattern or practice of excessive force that violates the Constitution and federal law" and resulted in a number of practice changes in that department. U.S. Department of Justice, "Justice Department Releases Investigative Findings on the Seattle Police Department," Press release, December 16, 2011, available at http://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/justice-department-releases-investigative-findings-seattle-police-department. Earlier this month, the DOJ announced the results of a civil rights investigation into the Cleveland Police Department finding "a pattern or practice of unreasonable and unnecessary use of force" and resulting in a consent decree to implement certain practice changes. U.S. Department of Justice, "Justice Department and City of Cleveland Agree to Reform Division of Police After Finding a Pattern or Practice of Excessive Force," Press release, December 4, 2014, available at http:// www.justice.gov/usao/ohn/news/2014/04deccpd.html.
- 62 U.S. Department of Justice, "Attorney General Holder Touts Release of New Guidance to Law Enforcement Officers About How to Maintain Order During First Amendment-Protected Events," Press release, November 21, 2014, available at http://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/attorney-general-holder-touts-release-new-guidance-law-enforcementofficers-about-how.
- 63 U.S. Department of Justice, Guidance for Federal Law Enforcement Agencies Regarding the Use of Race, Ethnicity, Gender, National Origin, Religion, Sexual Orientation, or Gender Identity (2014), available at http://www.justice.gov/ sites/default/files/ag/pages/attachments/2014/12/08/ use-of-race-policy.pdf.
- 64 Federal law-enforcement agencies head up a number a task forces that include participation by state and local law enforcement agencies. See, for example, U.S. Department of Justice, "Task Forces," available at http://www.justice.gov/ criminal/taskforces/ (last accessed December 2014); Federal Bureau of Investigation, "Protecting America from Terrorist Attack: Our Joint Terrorism Task Forces," available at http:// www.fbi.gov/about-us/investigate/terrorism/terrorism\_jttfs (last accessed December 2014); Drug Enforcement Administration, "DEA Programs: State & Local Task Forces," available at http://www.dea.gov/ops/taskforces.shtml (last accessed December 2014).

- 65 Fortier and Chettiar, "Success-Oriented Funding: Reforming Federal Criminal Justice Grants."
- 66 Zachary Roth, "Ferguson's lack of diversity goes way beyond its cops," MSNBC, August 19, 2014, available at http://www. msnbc.com/msnbc/ferguson-lack-diversity-goes-waybeyond-its-cops.
- 67 Shelby Cnty. v. Holder, 133 S. Ct. 2612 (2013).
- 68 For example, according to a Brennan Center analysis, "at least 80 restrictive bills were introduced in 31 states" in 2013. Andrew Cohen, "The Voting Rights Act Becomes More Vital by the Day," Brennan Center for Justice, April 9, 2013, available at http://www.brennancenter.org/analysis/ voting-rights-act-becomes-more-vital-day.
- 69 The New York Times, "The Worst Voter Turnout in 72 Years."
- 70 For example, New York culls prospective jurors from "(a) the names contained on voter registration lists, lists of licensed motor vehicle operators and lists of persons to whom State income tax forms have been mailed; (b) the names of persons who have volunteered to serve in accordance with section 506 of the Judiciary Law; and (c) the names from such other sources as authorized by the Chief Administrator of the Courts." New York Administrative Rules of the Unified Court System & Uniform Rules of the Trial Courts § 128.1, available at http://www.nycourts.gov/rules/chiefadmin/128. shtml.
- 71 Jim Provance, "Kasich signs early voting bills that get rid of 'Golden Week," The Blade, February 22, 2014, available at http://www.toledoblade.com/State/2014/02/22/ Kasich-signs-early-voting-bills-that-get-rid-of-Golden-Week. html.
- 72 As USA Today noted, the grant jury in Ferguson, Missouri, was made up of "nine whites and three African Americans." Yamiche Alcindor and others, "Ferguson burning after grand jury announcement," USA Today, November 25, 2014, available at http://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/ 2014/11/24/ferguson-grand-jury-deliberations/19474907/.

.....